
Memorandum
March 1, 2024

To: Joint Budget Subcommittee
From: Jamie Hellen, Town Administrator

Amy Frigulietti, Deputy Town Administrator

Re: Preliminary Fiscal Year 2025 (FY25) Budget Model - “We’re All in this Together”
_________________________________________________________________________________

The Perfect Storm has arrived. In anticipation of the March 6th meeting, we have prepared a
preliminary Fiscal Year 2025 (FY25) budget model based on the information we have to date. The
deficit, established from initial assumptions in the budget model, is $10.095 million or just a hair under
$10.1 million.

FY25 Budget Process Update

We have met with every department and received preliminary assessments from outside entities
(Animal Control, MECC, CRPC District, Retirement Board, etc.) that are reflected in the town's budget.
We have included Governor Healey’s H1 budget numbers into the model which represents a $76,782
decrease in local aid, however we do not expect any substantial increases in local aid by the end of
July. Although the legislative session ends July 31st, we expect the FY25 state budget will last deep
into the summer, thus we should not expect an avalanche of additional state aid to arrive to solve any of
these financial pressures. Furthermore, the Chapter 70 formula and how it relates to Franklin has been
well documented and discussed for many years. We need to keep this in mind as we continue budget
discussions.

In the coming weeks, line items will continue to be altered as new information becomes available
through mid-April when our formal budget is released, tentatively scheduled for April 12, 2024. The
Finance Committee budget hearings are May 6th (General Government, Culture & Recreation, Senior
Center, Benefits, Debt/Interest, etc.), May 8th (Public Safety, Public Works, Inspections) and May 15th
(Education). Town Council budget hearings are May 22nd and May 23rd.

We will present a new five year fiscal forecast with the April 12th budget submission.

Please visit the budget website for the process and archival budget materials.
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FY25 Preliminary Budget Model

The narrative below is intended to give a flavor of early assumptions based on the budget model. The
attached document reflects each department's proposed budget for FY25. The current deficit between
expected revenues and budget requests from each department is $10.1 million. With new revenues
included, additional funding requests are approaching $10-$11 million in one-year; yet the Town only
brings in an added tax levy at $3.264 million (excluding debt exclusions). The School Department is
requesting a $9.3 million increase, or 12.92%.

We remind all readers, this model is preliminary. The budget assumptions will change and far more
data will be provided in the Budget Narrative document due in April. See previous budgets here.

The Perfect Storm has arrived for the Franklin Public Schools. We have warned the community of the
ongoing structural financial deficit transpiring over the years and there will be no easy answers on how
to solve this ongoing budget crisis. Attached are some news articles from the past decade illustrating
numerous cautionary budget narratives. As you will see, Town and School Administrations have deftly
documented the declining financial trends of the schools for years and this news should come as no
surprise to anyone.

With that said, we want to commend Superintendent of Schools, Lucas Giguere, Assistant
Superintendent of Schools, Tina Rogers, and School Business Administrator, Bob Dutch, for their
improved communication and collaboration with the Town. While we may differ on some issues, each
and every day represents greater progress towards a mutual goal of bringing solvency, sustainability
and prosperity to the financial portfolio of the Franklin Public Schools.

We are slowly making changes in the School/Town Finance and Human Resources (HR) Departments.
The pace of this collaboration needs to increase and every single cost savings avenue should be
explored to help the School's budget. The preliminary budget model shows the public why some
decisive, proactive, bold, and strategic decisions need to be made this year to ensure the Schools’
short and long term budget sustainability.

Revenue Assumptions

● New Growth -
○ The model assumes $1,000,000 in New Growth, which represents less revenue than a

year ago of $137,751. This trend was noted in 2023 as interest rates and inflation have
had an effect on private investment in property improvements. When New Growth
arrives lower than the previous year, the tax levy is also lowered below 2.5% under Prop
2 ½.

● Tax Levy -
○ The anticipated tax levy growth for FY25 over FY24 is $3,402,117, which is calculated

based on the previous fiscal year’s tax levy limit plus 2.5% (maximum allowed by law).
This amount is combined with an estimated $137,451 loss in New Growth and the new
Tax Levy capacity is $3,264,366. In other words, this is the new amount of money we
have to spend before any mandated statutory or contractual obligations.

● Local Receipts -
○ The model assumes level revenues from local receipts. As of 1/31/24, the Town is at

46.8% of anticipated revenues, which is right on target with little room to spare. As we do
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every year, staff will evaluate the local receipts trends as of March 31st and make FY25
budget recommendations based on those trends.

○ A few other notes regarding local receipts and expected upticks in revenues for the April
12th budget submission:

■ Ambulance receipts have climbed steadily due to a record breaking amount of
ambulance calls and the Fire Chief’s ability to stay at market levels for ALS/BLS
rates. Those numbers will be evaluated by the end of March and a small increase
will be made in the formal budget proposal in April. However, revenues will be
invested in additional paramedic positions to reflect the increased demand and
we will bring the backup ambulance into the peak, daytime rotation to address
the high volume of calls we are seeing.

■ The cannabis excise local option tax (3%) is well ahead of projections in FY24,
and we expect a revised number with additional revenue by the April 12th budget
submission.

■ Hotel revenues appear to have rebounded within striking distance of
pre-pandemic totals. We anticipate a new fourth hotel to be given an occupancy
permit to operate this spring. Additional hotel tax revenue will be built into the
final budget in April, but that is not yet reflected here.

○ Local Receipts are generally a fee-for-service revenue source that includes licenses,
including alcohol licenses, fees, including building fees, ambulance receipts, local option
taxes on meals/hotels, motor vehicle excise, and a variety of other revenues for specific
services or related to state laws. By contrast, similar revenue sources for the Franklin
Public Schools are retained by the School Department in their revolving funds.

○ As we do every year, staff will evaluate the local receipts trends as of March 31st and
make FY25 budget recommendations based on those trends.

○ The Municipal Empowerment Act, filed by Governor Healey in January, gives cities and
towns the ability to raise revenue by enacting three new local option taxes: additional
lodging (hotels) and meals taxes and a new motor vehicle excise surcharge. In the case
of hotels and meals, raising the cap will benefit the town a great deal without a large
impact to town residents, especially with a fourth hotel opening this spring and the World
Cup (and other Gillette, Great Woods and area spillover tourist dollars) in June of 2026
(FY25). The Town Council recently supported this bill at its February 28, 2024 meeting,
but its fate is in the hands of the stateLegislature and we cannot assume any additional
revenue for FY25 until the legislation is enacted.

● State Aid -
○ The budget model assumes a net loss in state aid of $76,782.

○ The Town and School department have explained the dynamics of the Chapter 70
formula for years. We are happy to discuss it again if folks desire.

● Other Revenues
○ One-time revenues are not reflected in the preliminary budget.
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○ We expect the use of one-time revenues to help support the Public Schools in FY25 via
the MECC Stabilization funds, excess Free Cash, and even possibly the last remaining
town federal ARPA funds. At best, only half of the Schools’ budget request could be
fulfilled by one-time revenues, which would only exacerbate the deficit in FY26. One-time
funds are nearing the end, as in order to maintain the town’s capital needs and AAA
Bond rating status we need to illustrate solid funding reserves.

○ Community Preservation Act (CPA), Opioid Settlement Funds, Enterprise and utility
accounts, or other special revenues accounts or settlements are not included in the
Town’s operating budget.

Expenses Assumptions Highlights

The following is a summary of highlights to the preliminary operating expense budget model:

● Assumes a 2.5% Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) for all municipal personnel, including
collective bargaining agreement commitments. Total municipal cost is approximatley $625,000.

● Elections will see an increase of just over $119,000 to fund the two scheduled federal and state
elections. This figure does not include any money for a third election if an override is held
separately or if additional costs are needed with an override ballot election concurrent with the
November election. With the passage of mail-in and early voting requirements, the Town is
treated as a community of over 20,000 residents and is susceptible to the maximum required
early and mail-in voting requirements, which increases election costs. We must abide by state
law.

● The Public Property & Buildings (Facilities) expense budget has the largest expected increase
at almost $670,000 over FY24. While inflation has cooled, we are still seeing cost increases for
many supplies that are impossible to avoid or defer. We have all seen products increase or be
resized and shaped and rebranded. Facilities expect a $411,000 increase in expenses to water,
gas, utilities, electricity, stormwater, parts, cleaning chemicals, mold remediation, and so on.
These cost increases are overwhelmingly attributed to School facilities and reflect many of the
fixed costs associated with facilities.

The increase also includes a Sustainability Coordinator position, as outlined in the Town Council
goals for 2024-2025, at a salary of $85,000 plus benefits.

● The FY25 preliminary budget increases the Department of Public Works budget by
approximately $378,900 in traditional costs.

○ A sample listing of increases are here:
■ $30,000 toward sidewalk repair and maintenance;
■ $20,000 toward additional striping and crosswalk painting;
■ $60,000 for additional contracting services to maintain lawns and fields for school

and town fields;
■ $20,000 for additional tree trimming services;
■ $17,000 for disposal and quantity of household hazardous waste;
■ $24,000 for software Brightly and GIS Enterprise license increases; and
■ $20,000 for street lights due to electricity rate increases.

○ We are also proposing to make an expense-neutral change from the Fire Department to
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the Fleet Division of $160,000 for Fire vehicle maintenance to DPW Central Motors now
that we have proper staff.

○ Some additional cost pressures for the future:
■ Green Communities compliance on municipal and school fleet.

● A full year assessment of MECC regional dispatch at $1.324 million. The party is over from the
four-year state grant that gave the Town additional budget capacity. This policy has also been
well documented. Fortunately, the town had the foresight to establish a savings account from
the savings from the four grant years. We may use some of this funding to help with the budget
gap.

● The Franklin Public Schools have informed us that in order to maintain “level” or “status quo”
services from the current year to FY25, it will require a budget increase of $7.3 million, or
10.13%. A level services budget plus restoration of FY24 cuts yields an increase of $9.3 million,
or 12.92%, which is what the model assumes. The School Committee is still in the process of
developing their final FY25 budget proposal, which will be voted on March 5, 2024. I have
included the most recent School Committee budget documents from February 13, 2024.

Some additional informational points that relate to the fiscal challenges of the public schools,
including their cost drivers and our concerns:

● The state Chapter 70 Formula is not in our favor and will continue to be a pressure point,
especially if the Legislature is forced to alter the formula due to the Town’s increasing
“Hold Harmless” situation.

● Significant fixed costs and capital costs to technology, facilities, and fleet that will
compete with operating costs to education and classrooms. These costs are not a part of
the preliminary budget model, but still need funding sources.

● Collective bargaining looms in FY26 with Franklin Education Association (FEA) and
other municipal unions. Labor and personnel costs have risen significantly for the
schools, but this is also a trend affecting all municipalities statewide.

● Unsustainable special education cost increases, which puts pressure on all aspects of
the school budget.

● Central office staffing capacity and technology investments.

● School Revolving Funds solvency at the end of FY24 heading into FY25.

● Town and School federal ARPA and ESSR money expires at the end of this calendar
year.

● Continued declining enrollment. In 2008, the school district enrollment was 6,464. The
current school district enrollment is 4,686 students in the 2023-2024 school year. As
everyone knows, the school district is losing 100-150 students a year in district
enrollment and this trend is expected throughout most of the rest of the decade. In 2022,
the School Committee hosted a redistricting exercise and looked at future enrollment
projections and facilities needs, but that resulted in no action. They have reenaged
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McKibben Consulting to relook at the district demographics. Town staff have worked
closely with the Schools to ensure the correct development and growth assumptions are
made in any final study that may shape redistricting and the better use of town and
school facility space. The objective is to streamline operations and maximize space to
alleviate increasing fixed costs.

● The preliminary model assumes only a couple of strategic town staffing investments to meet the
needs of the community. The proposed additions or transitions are:

○ Three additional paramedics to staff the ambulance.

○ A sustainability Coordinator for the Facilities Department to manage Green Communities
and associated grants.

● The Debt and Interest budget remains one of our most pressing budgetary concerns. At 1.59%
of recurring general fund revenues, this slice of the budget is far below town goals and has been
trending in the wrong direction for years, due to previous borrowing costs coming off the
schedule and high interest rates to quell inflation. It should increase through the rest of the
decade to maintain our Public Schools and Town facilities.

Other scheduled capital facilities or infrastructure projects that would be paid for in these budget
line items over the next five years are the Remington-Jefferson rehabilitation, the High School
ten-year update, Washington Street to Grove Street sidewalk, Beaver Street Recycling Center
and Solid Waste Master Plan, and the Police Station. If the town borrows to do any of these
projects in the future, debt and interest will rise and leave fewer dollars available for other areas
of the budget.

● Funds the Norfolk County Pension Retirement assessment at a $388,320 increase, which is
relatively low compared to recent years that had been averaging $425,000 a year.

● Funds employee health care at a 9.5% increase or $351,000. This maintains current plan
design and Health Savings Account (HSA) contributions. Fortunately, the overall Benefits
budget has been able to absorb recent employee insurance increases, due to the continual
decrease in resources needed to fund retired Teachers Health Insurance. The April budget will
likely depict a 7.6% increase to health insurance, rather than the preliminary 9.5% number.

● The Library is funded at the Municipal Appropriation Requirement (MAR) level to meet
Massachusetts General Law. A municipality must meet the MAR in order to be eligible to be
certified for State Aid to Public Libraries by the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners
(MBLC). If the library has any reduction to their budget we will be back in the MAR waiver
process with the state.

● Some modest investments for Boards and Committees, including additional funding in the
amount of $12,000 for the Historical Museum, $5,000 for the Cultural Council, $1,000 for the
Cultural District Committee and for the Disability Commission.

What does this model not include?

A short list of items that have been discussed publicly in some variation (not in any particular order):
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● Additional resources or share of the pie toward Debt & Interest. In 2026, we anticipate a
borrowing for Remington-Jefferson remodel.

● Additional public infrastructure costs of roads, sidewalks, parking lots, trails, etc. We are being
honest with the public: there is really no room for us to consider new sidewalks, major repairs of
older sidewalks, extensive trials work, greater investments in roads, and other public
infrastructure without dedicated revenue streams to these specific areas. At some point we
need to be honest with the public and manage expectations.

● At annual budget meetings, $2,000,000 in annual capital needs has been requested to be put
into the operating budget. Costs for Police and Fire safety gear, school curriculum, school and
town technology, school and town fleet, police cruisers, SPED vans, DPW apparatus and so
forth.

● An increasing demand and reliance on Technology. Whether it's cybersecurity, computers for
students and employees, the proper recruitment and retention of exceptional technology staff, or
the required fiber and equipment, technology is a cost driver that is here to stay. At some point,
we need to have a much more in depth conversation about the future of Technology and make
sure the staffing, succession planning, compensation and classification, and capital planning is
well developed.

● Municipal Capital Projects: Police Station, Beaver Street Recycling facility and other desires
from the community, such as an Arts Center or trails/open space investments.

● Additional staffing investments for green and sustainability goals, arts and culture, open space
planning, conservation efforts, traffic enforcement, and so forth and so on. Our collective
imagination showcases many worthy ideas.

● Additional Strategic investments toward Franklin Public Schools, such as foreign language,
capital, facilities, and arts related curriculum, which have been discussed for many years.

Looking down the road: FY26

Also looming around the corner for FY26 is a new round of collective bargaining negotiations for the
town's largest unions in 2025 - teachers, police patrol, police sergeants, fire, public works, police
sergeants, custodians, maintenance/trades, and librarians - as these contracts expire at the end of
FY25. If we are to avoid sizable layoffs and/or service cuts to all services this fiscal year, and certainly
in FY26 and beyond, the community must recognize that we are all in this together. It is imperative that
residents take the time to learn and understand the budgeting pressures on both the schools and the
municipality at large, and how these cost pressures counterbalance affordability to all citizens,
businesses, and stakeholders in the Town of Franklin.

As we have suggested for many years, the Joint Budget Subcommittee may want to endorse a
Cost-of-Living Adjustment (COLA) Equity Goal to avoid deepening budget deficits in future fiscal years.
Otherwise, an escalation of cost increases in personnel and labor costs will most certainly result in
unsustainable costs to the town, including the schools. This issue does not even include a calculation
that additional staff investments may be needed for school and municipal services based on what the
community desires.

The town will be in a painful position of extensive layoffs or service reductions if we do not (1) start to
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manage expectations on the capacity of the town’s service limits and (2) start to coordinate and better
strategically plan town and school operating budget finances.

Tri-County Vocational School

The Tri-County School project is moving forward! Fortunately, 61% of residents that participated in the
election voted in the affirmative this past November to raise property taxes through a debt exclusion to
pay for Franklin’s anticipated $2.1 million per year assessment. Congratulations to the Tri-County
School community for their successful campaign to build a new facility and successfully navigate the
MSBA process. Approximately ⅓ of the project is paid for by the state.

The tax impact will begin in FY25 and is reflected in the debt exclusion budget model and expenditure
line item with an increase of $132,298 in budget impact. The tax rate will be adjusted later this year to
reflect the revenue source for Franklin's portion. This project is budget neutral.

At full maturity in FY27, an average $500,000 Franklin household will have taxes raised by an average
of $176/year to pay for this. That rate will decline over the life of the project.

Stormwater Utility

FY24 represents the first year of the Stormwater Utility to address the federal unfunded EPA mandates.
As each year progresses, the permit becomes shockingly more expensive. A rate increase will be
required to stay up to date with the permit. We estimate a very minor uptick of about $1.50 per billing
unit, which is on average $10-$20 a year for most households. This rate increase will ensure solvency
of the stormwater utility budget.

However, in the next few years, a much more detailed public discussion must take place on the
expense associated with the Town’s Phosphorus Control Plan, which is estimated to cost $30 million
over five years. Addressing this issue is not a choice. These are unfunded federal mandates.he town
has already sued the federal government over this issue. Please visit our Stormwater Website for
additional information.

Water Enterprise Fund & PFAS Remediation

Residents can also expect to see an 8% water rate increase in each of the next three years. Two major
federal and state regulatory required projects are expected to come online in the form of a $25 million
water filtration project (water tank membrane to protect from manganese and iron) and the first of the
Polyfluorinated Substances (PFAS) required projects - a $6.5 million PFAS Filtration Plant (with a zero
% interest loan from the state). Anticipated rate payers will see an approximate $50 per year increase
over the next three years.

If these messages are hard to handle, residents must also realize every city and town in Massachusetts
is going through similar situations managing severe cost drivers related to public infrastructure -
Inflation, competitive and tough labor market, and unfunded federal and state mandates. Scituate has
seawalls; the Cape has nitrogen and other pollution in their water; Leominster and Attleboro are
rebuilding major sections of their community from flooding; Stow and Easton are paying for significant
PFAS contamination; The Berkshires have their problems as does the rest of the state with
infrastructure and the costs associated with preserving high quality drinking water and proper cleanup
of pollution. We are fortunate to have ample and clean resources; but we do pay for it in
Massachusetts.
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The constant pressure on local government to fund all of the work that needs to get done is becoming
unsustainable. The Massachusetts Municipal Association continues to advocate for greater investment
from the state in infrastructure and to relieve the many unfunded mandates the state is placing on local
governments.

Sewer

FY25 sewer utility looks solvent with the Beaver Street Interceptor project about to begin. Expect
disruptions on Route 140 from Beaver Street to Pond Street all year.

Financially, some debt drops off which gives ratepayers rate stability, despite the already approved 15%
increase in sewer to pay for the Interceptor and a 14% increase in FY26.

Refuse Enterprise Fund

The Town has avoided any rate increases in the trash and recycling curbside pickup program for
several years. A rate increase is anticipated in FY25 of between $25 to $50.

FY26 looks a little more uncertain, as the Town’s contract with its vendor is up on June 30, 2025. The
market is showing about 2-3%, but these are increases that the town may see in FY26, FY27 or
beyond.

Police Station

The Police Station Building Committee just began its work. An Owner’s Project Manager (OPM) for the
project is scheduled to be under contract this April. Once an OPM is hired, the project will significantly
speed up. The building will be designed and a site will need to be selected as next steps..

The website is here. More information will be posted later this spring.

We expect the cost to be around $40 million, and would anticipate a debt exclusion vote for the project.

Remington-Jefferson & Horace Mann

In 2020, the Town Council authorized borrowing for a full renovation of R-J. The pandemic postponed
this project, which is desperately needed and the next major investment in school facilities. At 30 years
old, a holistic renovation will extend the life of the building another 30 years and is a good investment
for the community. A revised borrowing authorization will go before the Town Council later this May as
part of the budget hearings. We anticipate a $7 million price tag. Staff are waiting to see how interest
rates react in 2024 and 2025 when the borrowing would occur. In the meantime, the Facilities
Department will continue to work on designing the building and preparing to engage the market for an
OPM.

We would anticipate 2024 for designing and scoping the building. Staff hope to borrow in 2025 and then
construction in the 2026-2027 range. These are estimates. Costs will be allocated to the Debt and
Interest line items in the budget, which will compete with other spending priorities of the total tax levy
share.

Davis-Thayer
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The Davis-Thayer Building Reuse Advisory Committee has been meeting and deliberating on future
use of the near 4 acre site. It will not be a suitable location for a public safety facility. A final existing
conditions report is complete. The property is currently being appraised by a licensed appraiser. A
non-binding Expression of Interest will be authorized by the Town Council. This is one large financial
asset that may bring in revenue for the community. It is paramount the community gets the most
lucrative response to this asset.

Conclusion

In the coming weeks and months we will all need to work collaboratively and seriously discuss how best
to manage public expectations, and strategically plan for a successful future. Given our limited pool of
funding, we can only provide services within the property tax levy. As the Administration has
documented for almost a decade, an override is needed in order to fund the level of services the public
is suggesting they desire.

There is no panacea of money coming in our future. We work very well with our legislative and
congressional delegations. The Towns and Schools develop meticulous strategies around
federal-state-local partnerships, which have been very successful in bringing in millions in revenue
each year. Although the Town and Schools have been very successful in acquiring grant funding to help
further strategic goals, our staffing capacity can only apply for and manage so many grants. The Town
must also set some new spending priorities, especially when considering federal stimulus money is
drying up.

The operating budget problem we see this year, and to come in subsequent years, requires a major
recalibration with respect to spending. We must live within our means if we aspire to be a community
accessible for all residents. We hear regularly that Franklin is becoming increasingly unaffordable. It is
also becoming a more affluent community based on median income and property values. If we are truly
all in this together, it is in the community’s best interest to find a balance - that sweet spot - of what is
reasonably affordable and what may be too expensive and out of range for many Franklin residents.

Attachments

● FY25 Control Sheet & Budget Model

Additional resources

● FY25 Budget Page
● 2019-2022 Budget articles
● 2020 school closure study
● Town Budget Archive
● Town Financial Audits Page
● AAA Bond Rating scores
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